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  WIIKWEDONG 
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       SPECIAL POINTS  
   OF INTEREST 

¶ January 5, 2019 Council Meet-

ing/Reorganization 

¶ KBIC 15th Winter Traditional 

Powwow Held 

¶ Wiikwedong Ogichidaa Society 

Receives Donation 

¶ Wiidwedong Ogichidaa Society 

Honors KBICôs First Brave 

¶ Health Department Updates 

¶ New EmployeesðWhoôs Who 

¶ Criminal Report  

¶ Deepest Sympathy  

REORGANIZATIONðEXECUTIVE BOARD SELECTED 
AT SATURDAY COUNCIL MEETING 

(1) Bezhig  Continues page two. 

     The Regular Monthly Tribal Council Meet-
ing was held on Saturday, January 5, 2019, at 
the Big Bucks Bingo Hall in Baraga, Michigan.  
President Warren Swartz, Jr., presided over 
the meeting with Jennifer Misegan, Susan J. 
LaFernier, Toni Minton, Doreen Blaker, Robert 
R.D. Curtis, Jr., Fred Dakota, Randall Haataja, 
Michael F. LaFernier, Sr., Gary F. Loonsfoot, 
Jr., Rodney Loonsfoot, and Elizabeth D. Mayo 
present.    
    President Swartz shared numerous Thank 
You and For Your Information items ad-

dressed to Council.   
     Secretary Susan J. LaFernier gave the 
Secretaryôs Report (published in the January 
issue of the Wiikwedong Dazhi-Ojibwe), and 
Interim CEO Sarah Smith gave the CEO Re-
port (page three).  Council approved the Sep-
tember 24, 25, 26, and 27, 2018 Council Meet-
ing Minutes and the September and October 
2018 Department Head Reports. 
     Under new business:  Danielle Webb, 
Tribal Attorney, brought forth two related 
items:  1) Tri-Party Funding Agreement for 
the Elevated Water Tank between KBIC, 
Gundlach Champion, Inc., and Charter 
Township of Chocolay.  This agreement es-
sentially outlines how the 2% monies given 
to Chocolay Township are disbursed.  2) Fi-
nancing and Terms of Use Agreement for 
Marquette Casino Elevated Water Tower Fa-
cility between the KBIC and Chocolay Char-
ter Township.  This agreement explains how 
the 2% disbursements will be made to 
Chocolay Township regarding the 2% dis-
bursement for ten years.  In addition, it will 
allow them to use the water tower with a lim-
ited use for fire protection.  Motion by Jenni-
fer Misegan to approve Tri-Party Funding 
Agreement for Elevated Water Tank be-
tween KBIC, Gundlach Champion, and 
Chocolay Township and to approve the 
Financing and Terms Use Agreement for 
Marquette Casino Elevated Water Tower 
between KBIC and Chocolay Township, 
co-supported by Michael F. LaFernier, Sr. 
and Doreen Blaker.  Ten supported 
(Misegan, S. LaFernier, Minton, Blaker, 
Curtis, Dakota, Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. 
Loonsfoot, E. Mayo), one opposed (R. 
Loonsfoot), 0 abstained, motion carried. 

     Treasurer Doreen Blaker presented the 
January 2019 donations requests.  Motion by 
Rodney Loonsfoot to approve January 
2019 donations as:  $500.00 to the Stew-
ards of Bete Grise Preserve; $150.00 Gold 
Sponsorship for Baraga Educational Sup-
port Team (BEST); $1,000.00 to Baraga 
County Shelter Home; $500.00 to the 
LôAnse High School Class of 2019 Lock-in 
Senior Party; $500.00 to the Baraga High 
School Class of 2019 Lock-in Senior Party; 
and $500.00 to the Marquette High School 
Class of 2019 Lock-in Senior Party; for a 
total of $3,150.00, co-supported by Susan 
J. Loonsfoot, Randall Haataja, and Toni 
Minton.  Eleven supported (Misegan, S. 
LaFernier, Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Dakota, 
Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, R. 

Loonsfoot, E. Mayo), 0 opposed, 0 ab-
stained, motion carried.     

     Diana Chaudier, Election Board Chairper-
son, presented the December 15, 2018, Gen-
eral Election results for certification.  Results 
for Tribal Council in the Baraga District were: 
Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. (Inc.) 274 votes; 
Elizabeth ñBethò Connor 253 votes; Sue Ellen 
ñSuzieò Elmblad 237 votes; and Kim Klopstein 
260 votes.  In the LôAnse District: Susan J. 
LaFernier (Inc.) 253 votes; Jennifer Misegan 
(Inc.) 214 votes; Dale F. Goodreau 309 votes; 
and Jean (Halverson) Jokinen 251 votes.  
Chief Judge was:  Bradley T. Dakota (Inc.) 229 
votes and Bill Jondreau 300 votes.  There are 
731 registered voters, of whom 534 (73%) ac-
tually voted in this election. Of the 815 indi-
viduals who are eligible to register to vote, 
66% of them voted in this election.  Motion by 
Jennifer Misegan to certify the December 
15, 2018, General Election results, sup-
ported by Michael F. LaFernier, Sr.  Ten 
supported (Misegan, Minton, Blaker, Curtis, 
Dakota, Haataja, M. LaFernier, G. Loons-
foot, R. Loonsfoot, E. Mayo), 0 opposed, 
one abstained (S. LaFernier), motion car-
ried.     

     President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. recog-
nized Fred Dakota, Jennifer Misegan, and 
Bradley T. Dakota.   
     Fred Dakota had been on the Tribal Coun-
cil for many years as not only a council mem-
ber but as Tribal Chairman.  He was declared 
the ñFather of Indian Casino Gaming. Through 
Resolution #014 07-27-2011 of The United 
Tribes of Michigan, honoring him for his contri-
butions to the protections of tribal sovereignty 
and for his far sightedness in his pioneering 
work on establishing Indian Casino Gaming.  
At a Saturday meeting, August 6, 2011, the 
Keweenaw Bay Indian Community Tribal 
Council passed Resolution KB-1849-2011 
where it also resolved that: The Keweenaw 
Bay Indian Community hereby proclaims Fred 
Dakota the ñFather of Indian Casino Gaming.ò  
Fred Dakota has made tremendous accom-
plishments for the Keweenaw Bay Indian 
Community. 

     Jennifer Misegan had been on the 
Council for 12 years.  She has been 
an asset to the Keweenaw Bay Indian 
Community.  Because of Jenniferôs 
hard work, the Community now enjoys 
ownership of the Tribeôs Tobacco 
Company and the benefits of the Gen-
eral Welfare Exclusion Program 
(formerly known as the Christmas Gift 
Check). 
     Bradley Dakota had been the Com-
munityôs Chief Judge for 29İ years 

Bradley T. Dakota, Chief Judge, (left) with 
Kevin Carlisle, Assistant Prosecuting Attorney. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Father of Indian Casino Gaming,  
Frederick Dakota. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 



 

 

(2) Niizh  

and has done so in an honorable fashion.  He is highly re-
spected and recognized throughout Michigan.  

January 5, 2019 Council Meeting continued: 

     Reorganization nominations were made as follows: nomi-
nation for President - Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr., and Susan J. 
LaFernier (declined), Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. was named 
President; nomination for Vice President ï Gary Loonsfoot, Jr.  
Gary Loonsfoot, Jr. was named Vice President; nomination for 
Secretary ï Susan J. LaFernier, Susan J. LaFernier was 

President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. (right) conducted the oath of office to 
elected Chief Judge, William W. Jondreau, Sr. (left)   

Assistant Secretary Toni Minton conducted the oath of office to the elected 
Council Members: (left to right) Dale F. Goodreau, Warren ñChrisò Swartz, 
Jr., Kim Klopstein, and Susan J. LaFernier.   

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

named Secretary; nomination for Assistant Secretary ï Toni 
Minton, Toni Minton was named Assistant Secretary; nomina-
tion for Treasurer - Doreen Blaker, Doreen Blaker was named 
Treasurer.   
     Motion by Elizabeth Mayo to approve the Depository of 
Funds with Superior National Bank and Flagstar Bank, 
supported by Michael F. LaFernier, Sr.  Ten supported (G. 
Loonsfoot, Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Haataja, M. LaFernier, 
R. Loonsfoot, E. Mayo, Goodreau, Klopstein), 0 opposed, 
one abstained (S. LaFernier), motion carried.     
     Motion by Doreen Blaker to have the check signers be 
any two Council Members; for the Tribal Court check 
signers to be any two of Council Members, Chief Judge, 
Associate Judge, and Chief Court Clerk; and the Child 
Support Office check signers be any two Council Mem-
bers, Chief Judge, Associate Judge, Chief Court Clerk, 
Child Support Director, and Child Support Specialist, sup-
ported by Randall Haataja.  Eleven supported (S. 
LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Haataja, 
M. LaFernier, R. Loonsfoot, Mayo, Goodreau, Klopstein), 0 
opposed, 0 abstained, motion carried.     

     Council moved into closed session.  Upon returning to 
open session, the following motions were made prior to ad-
journment.   
     Motion by Rodney Loonsfoot to approve the Chief 
Judgeôs wage at $35.52/hour, supported Robert Curtis, Jr.  
Six supported (G. Loonsfoot, Blaker, Curtis, M. LaFernier, 
R. Loonsfoot, Klopstein), four opposed (S. LaFernier, 
Minton, Haataja, Mayo), one abstained (Goodreau), mo-
tion carried.    
     Motion by Gary Loonsfoot, Jr. to establish grades for 
the Judges with Chief Judge as grade 16 and Associate 
Judge as grade 15 effective today, supported by Minton.  
Eight supported (S. LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, Minton, 
Blaker, Curtis, M. LaFernier, R. Loonsfoot, Goodreau), 
three opposed (Haataja, Mayo, Klopstein). 0 abstained, 
motion carried.     
     Motion by Elizabeth Mayo to remove William W. Jon-
dreau, Sr. as an Appellate Judge and declare a vacancy, 
supported by Gary Loonsfoot, Jr.  Eleven supported (S. 
LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, Minton, Blaker, Curtis, Haataja, 
M. LaFernier, R. Loonsfoot, Mayo, Goodreau, Klopstein), 0 
opposed, 0 abstained, motion carried.  
     Motion by Rodney Loonsfoot to offer the CEO position 
to Sarah Smith and for the President to negotiate a con-
tract to bring to Council, supported by Elizabeth Mayo.  
Eleven supported (S. LaFernier, G. Loonsfoot, Minton, 
Blaker, Curtis, Haataja, M. LaFernier, R. Loonsfoot, Mayo, 
Goodreau, Klopstein), 0 opposed, 0 abstained, motion 
carried.        

~ Submitted by Lauri Denomie, Newsletter Editor 



 

 

February 2019 Calendar: 

¶ Feb. 1 ð Constitution Committee Meeting, 10:00 a.m. 

Tribal Center; 

¶ Feb. 14 ð Healthy Heart Fair, Happy Valentineôs Day; 

¶ Feb. 18 ð Presidentôs Day, Govôt offices closed. 
~ submitted by newsletter editor 

To place an ad, submit an 
article, or relate informa-
tion, ideas, or possible 
articles contact:  Lauri 
Denomie at (906) 201-

0 2 6 3 ,  o r  e - m a i l :         
newsletter@kbic-nsn.gov. 

To be added to the mail-
ing list or to correct your 
mailing address, 
contact the en-
rollment office at 
( 9 0 6) 35 3 -6 6 23 
ext. 4113.   

CEO REPORT FOR THE MONTH OF DECEMBER 2018 

1. MISSION STATEMENT:  To provide exceptional services 

for our membership; a safe, positive work environment for 
employees; and sustained economic prosperity while pro-
tecting our sovereignty and preserving our culture and 

natural resources for future generations. 

 VISION STATEMENT :  A Tribe that preserves the An-
ishinaabe culture, advances economic diversity, provides 
opportunities to enhance independence, and promotes 

the health and well-being of our Community. 

 Updates:  During December, there were many routine 
items to attend to.  It was a short month due to taking va-
cation and enjoying the holiday days given by the tribe.  I 
have started our office moving towards a paperless envi-
ronment and am currently working with a team to review 
some workflow and document management solutions.  I 
met individually with several of the departments to give 
guidance on decisions made by the appeals officer, budg-
ets, procurement, time management, contracts, grants, 

and staffing.   

 Meetings/Conferences:  I attended the Indian Health 
Service 2021 Budget formulation meeting in Green Bay 
during the beginning part of December.  This meeting was 
for tribes to provide input on their priorities for funding.  A 
tribal caucus was held with leaders and staff attending 
from the majority of the Bemidji Area Tribes.  A BIA 
budget formulation request from our Tribe will be brought 
forth next week for consideration.  Each tribe was allowed 
to give their input as to where priorities should be placed.  
There were updates given by the National Indian Health 
Board and Indian Health Service.  A tribal consultation is 
currently out for tribes to provide input on the hiring of a 
permanent Director.  I attended the Community meeting 
held the second week of December to provide updates on 
the progress of the Halfway House Project.  Normal meet-
ings attended were Health Board, CARE, Community Po-

licing, Halfway House, and Constitution Committee.   

(3) Niswi  

Employee Changes:  There have been no changes with 

any department heads during the month of December 
other than moving several out of their probationary status.  
There remains three department heads to have employee 
reviews completed for their probationary period.  There has 
been change in management of the following departments 
this past year: Fire/Emergency, Community Assistance 
Programs, Social Services, IT, Natural Resources, Health, 
Personnel, OVW, and Convenience Stores.  The Health 
Department and Natural Resources Department are cur-
rently looking at restructuring and reclassifying many of 

their employees.   

Statistical Data/Case Load Information:  There are 26 

department/businesses currently supervised by the CEOôs 
office.  As of the last update given by HR and Personnel, 
there are 600 employees working for the Tribe; approxi-

mately 58% employees are Native American. 

2. Financial Update:  The federal government remains in 
shutdown.  We have received notice from a few of the 
agencies that we can still access funds through their elec-
tronic systems.  The governmental operating budget relies 
on approximately 1/2 of its funds from grants and con-
tracts.  We have some requests for overpayment from In-
dian Health Service for past years payment of Contract 
Support Costs and from the Department of Housing and 
Urban Development for disallowed costs.  Medicaid funds 
outstanding to our Substance Abuse Programs have been 
settled from past years of 2009 through 2016.  The total 
amount settled was $557,588.  There remains 2017 and 
2018 to settle.  Our Substance Abuse Programs are cur-
rently working with the State of MI to move forward with 
direct billing and are paying the way for other tribes.  I 
would like to thank Jeanne Hirzel, Danielle Webb, and their 

staff on moving this outstanding issue along. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Sarah Smith, CEO 



 

 

(4) Niiwin  

UPDATES BY SOUMIT PENDHARKAR, KBIC DHHS HEALTH ADMINISTRATOR  

The New Year is off to a brisk start with January being a busy 
month at the KBIC DHHS.  I would like to offer the following 

notes and updates from the DHHS Health System (DHHS): 

Å I would like to remind everyone of our expanded 
service hours which started January 2019.   I am 

happy to observe that a number of patients are already 
enjoying the expanded access.  Just in the opening 
days alone, we had 13 patients scheduled in the medi-
cal clinic before 8:00 a.m., and 18 patients scheduled 
after 4:30 p.m.  Additionally, we had 47 scripts picked 

up in pharmacy after 4:30 p.m.    

learning from your perspective and particularly value 

listening to concerns directly. 

SERVICE HOURS/NOTES 

Medical Clinic 7:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. Monday through 
Friday; 

Pharmacy 8:00 a.m. to 6:30 p.m., Monday through 
Friday, with the last prescription pref-
erably at 6:00 p.m.; 

Lab Service Starts at 7:00 a.m. Monday through Fri-
day, available until 6:00 p.m.; 

WIC Adding hours to Wednesday, 7:30 a.m. 
to 6:00 p.m.; closes on Fridays at 2:30 
p.m.; other days as normal. 

Å We are excited to announce Dr. Sharon Stoll has 
joined our medical team.  Dr. Stoll has a Bachelor of 
Science from Northern Michigan University, double ma-
joring in Biology and Political Science.  Dr. Stoll com-
pleted her Doctor of Medicine at the Michigan State Uni-
versity College of Human Medicine.  Additionally, Dr. 
Stoll completed Masters course work in Exercise Physi-
ology at Northern Michigan University and her Fellow-
ship in Anti-Aging and Regenerative Medicine at the 
American Academy of Anti-Aging Medicine.  Dr. Stoll is 
Board Certified with the American Board of Family 
Medicine and most recently provided coverage in the 
Emergency Department.  Dr. Stoll is able to care for 
people across the lifespan, including infants, children, 
adults, and the elderly; Womenôs Health including family 
planning and IUDs; Integrative and herbal medicine; 
sports injuries and non-operative orthopedics, including 

splinting and casting.   

We will share more information about Dr. Stoll and her 
practice at the KBIC DHHS in the next issue.  Please 
join me in welcoming Dr. Stoll.  With Dr. Stollôs addition, 
we continue to strengthen our clinical capabilities at the 
clinic and expand access to services for our tribal com-

munity.  

Å Weôve reserved the best parking closest to the 
clinic for our patients.  A new parking plan freed up 
15+ spaces for patients closest to the building.  Please 

see announcement included for additional details.   

Å The New Traditional Medicine Clinic will launch Feb-
ruary 8.  This clinic is funded through the Tribal Opioid 
Response grant.  Additional clinic dates will be an-
nounced soon with more details forthcoming.  If you are 
interested in scheduling an appointment, please dial 

(906) 353-4521.   

Å Our Telepsychiatry Clinic will launch January 29.  

Services include psychiatry, psychology, and psycho-
metric testing.  Dr. Darryl Tonemah will begin by seeing 
an initial set of patients in-person on January 29tand 
January 30.  Subsequently, all patients will be sched-
uled for clinic on Tuesdays and Thursdays.  Patients will 
be scheduled either via a referral from one of the DHHS 

providers or by calling (906) 353-4521.  

Å The Naloxone administration training and distribu-
tion program will launch January 28.  Please see an-
nouncement included in the newsletter for additional de-
tails.  Naloxone is a lifesaving medication that can re-
verse the effects of an opioid overdose.  To sign-up for 
the trainings and for questions, please call (906) 353-

4530 or (906) 353-4531.   

Å As always, please do not hesitate to reach out to me 
directly if you have questions at (906) 353-4553.  I enjoy 

Wiikwedong Ogichidaa Society members (left to right) Ralph Eckerberg, Danny 
Garcia, Joe Dowd, Machai Loonsfoot (First Brave), Rodney Loonsfoot, Joseph 
Eckerberg, and George DeCota.  A number of Society members are not present. 

EFFECTIVE JANUARY 17, 2019 

To better serve our patients, we now have designed patient 
parking spaces that are closest to the entrance of the  

building.  Please see the example below. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

WIIKWEDONG OGICHIDAA SOCIETY GRACIOUS FOR 
WWFS DONATION FOLLOWING BUDGET CUTS 

     Due to budget cuts, the Wiikwedong Ogichidaa Society 
(KBIC Veteransô Association) 2019 budget was cut approxi-
mately 2/3 of the funding they received for 2018.  Rodney 
Loonsfoot, Veteransô Chair, said, ñWeôre going to be able to 
absorb the hit.  We received a $10,000 donation from the 
Wounded Warrior Family Support (WWFS) Network.ò     
     WWFS in previous years have donated $5,000 for tech-
nology upgrades in their office, which was used for a com-
puter and copier; $500 to fund their 2017 Christmas Dinner; 
and a Ford Explorer which is used to bring Veterans to and 
from appointments, which are sometimes downstate or in 
Wisconsin.  Loonsfoot said, ñWe Veterans do this all by vol-
unteering, and we do a number of fundraising events to help 
fill the gap in our budget.  I ask for others to consider contrib-
uting to our budget.  We do this from the heart, are proud 
Ogichidaa from Wiikwedong; we take care of our Commu-
nity.ò   
     The Wiikwedong Ogichidaa Society perform ceremonies 
at Veteransô funerals, march in parades, place flags on 
graves for Memorial Day, present colors at a variety of 
events, and participate in school activities.  The Wiikwedong 
Ogichidaa Society is not eligible for state funding and re-
ceived funding from the Keweenaw Bay Indian Community 
and donors such as WWFS and the Community.                          

~ submitted by newsletter editor. 
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